England physical distancing policies and epidemiology from January - September 2020: A case report

Policy Frameworks and Epidemiology of COVID-19 Working Group



HEALTH SCIENCES Health Research Methods, Evidence, and Impact







Report titleEngland physical distancing policies and epidemiology from January -
September 2020: A case report

Publication date June 22, 2021

Authors

Miller, Peter A., BSc. McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario.

Hopkins, Stephanie E., MPH, Department of Health Research Methods, Evidence and Impact (HEI), McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario.

Alvarez, Elizabeth, MD MPH PhD, Assistant Professor, Department of Health Research Methods, Evidence and Impact (HEI), McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario.

Funding

The authors acknowledge the support of the National Science Foundation-funded Social Science Extreme Events Research (SSEER) Network and the CONVERGE facility at the Natural Hazards Center at the University of Colorado Boulder (NSF Award # 1841338).

Conflicts of Interest

No conflicts of interest were reported.

Acknowledgments

The authors wish to thank CONVERGE for providing a platform to build this team and the Working Group members for their input throughout the project. Ms. Usha Ramidi created the cover image. Her work is featured on <u>PNGHut.com</u>.

Contact Information

For more information on this project, or if you have suggestions or want to join the working group, please contact Elizabeth Alvarez at <u>alvare@mcmaster.ca</u> or Stephanie Hopkins at <u>hopkis4@mcmaster.ca</u> or call 905-525-9140 x22248.

To cite this report:

Miller PA, Hopkins SE, Alvarez E. (2021). England Physical distancing policies and epidemiology from January - September 2020: A case report. Policy Frameworks and Epidemiology of COVID-19 Working Group. <u>https://covid19-policies.healthsci.mcmaster.ca/research/publications/</u>

Table of Contents

I. Introduction and project description	5
A new disease that spread around the world	5
Physical distancing policies and knowledge gaps	5
About this project	6
II. Methods	9
Research design	9
Data collection	9
Data analysis and presentation	9
III. Findings	
A. Setting characteristics	
Geographic, environmental, social and economic contextual factors	
Population health characteristics	
Governance and health systems	13
Pandemic experience and preparedness	
B. Policies and epidemiology	15
Cases and physical distancing policies	15
Description of events in England	
Disproportionately affected populations	23
Comparison with other Nations in the United Kingdom responses	
IV. Discussion of main findings, limitations, and next steps	27
Conclusions	
References	29

Tables and Figures

Figure 1. Heat map of UK with total per capita COVID infections: 29 November 2020	. 10
Figure 2. Global Health Security Index Epidemic Preparedness Rank Category	. 10
Figure 3. Proportional mortality from non-communicable diseases (NCDs) - UK, 2016	. 12
Figure 4. England COVID-19 case counts & death counts and select physical distancing polices	s —
January 30, 2020 to September 30, 2020	. 16
Figure 5. Cumulative Cases (adjusted as proportion of total population): By Nation in the UK \cdot	-
January 30 to September 30, 2020	. 25
Figure 6. Cumulative Deaths (adjusted as proportion of total population): By Nation in the UK	< –
January 30 to September 30, 2020	. 26
Table 1. COVID-19 relevant contextual factors for the United Kingdom	. 11
Table 2. Age and health characteristics for England (United Kingdom where labeled)	. 12
Table 3. Political and health system indicators for the United Kingdom	. 13
Table 4. Comparative responses to COVID-19 by Nation $$ in the UK — January 30 to Septembe	er
30, 2020	. 24

Links to supplementary materials

Study proposal Informed consent Interview guide COVID-19 Country characteristics database

I. Introduction and project description

A new disease that spread around the world

On December 31, 2019, the World Health Organization (WHO) was notified of a cluster of individuals with pneumonia of unknown cause in Wuhan, China. (1) On January 12, 2020, China shared the genetic sequence of the novel coronavirus with other countries to help develop diagnostic tests. (1) Thailand reported the first known case of the novel coronavirus outside of China on January 13, 2020. WHO declared the novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) outbreak a Public Health Emergency of International Concern on January 30, 2020 with 7,711 confirmed cases, 12,167 suspected cases, and 170 deaths in China and 83 cases in 18 countries outside of China. (1,2) The disease was later named COVID-19 for coronavirus disease 2019 and the virus referred to as severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2). (1) WHO declared COVID-19 a pandemic on March 11, 2020. (1)



Physical distancing policies and knowledge gaps

As an emerging infectious disease, there initially were no effective vaccines or preventive treatments for SARS-CoV-2. Therefore, governments have had to rely on the use of public policies to combat the spread of the virus. (1-4) Creating policies has been difficult due to the large amount of information and ongoing uncertainty around the characteristics of the virus and whom it affects. (4) One of the most commonly used policies to mitigate (slow) the spread of the virus that causes COVID-19 centres on physical or social distancing, which relies on separating people to reduce the transmission of the virus. (5) However, it is still unclear when is the best time to institute such policies and what happens when distancing policies are eased. There are many aspects of distancing, such as recommendations for maintaining a physical distance in public, banning group gatherings, or complete lockdowns, that complicate their assessment. (5) There are also many factors that have been attributed to people acquiring or having a worse outcome from COVID-19. (6-11) However, there is no harmonized database available with all the policies, epidemiology and contextual information that is needed in order to perform comparative analyses useful to informing policy making.

About this project

The Policy Frameworks and Epidemiology of COVID-19 Working Group was developed after a "CONVERGE Virtual Forum: COVID-19 Working Groups for Public Health and Social Sciences Research." A group of international researchers convened to explore what physical distancing policies countries implemented and their effects on the epidemiology of COVID-19. The Working Group was further supported through an award from CONVERGE and the Social Science Extreme Events Research (SSEER) Network. CONVERGE is a <u>National Science Foundation</u> funded initiative headquartered at the <u>Natural Hazards Center</u> at the <u>University of Colorado</u> <u>Boulder</u>.

This project is registered in:



Alvarez, Elizabeth. (2020) **"Physical distancing policies and their effect on the epidemiology of COVID-19: A multi-national comparative study"**. *World Pandemic Research Network*. WPRN-457852, 2020-06-09 at 04h05 (GMT): <u>https://wprn.org/item/457852</u>





University of Colorado Boulder Elizabeth Alvarez, Stephanie E. Hopkins, Ellen Amster, Lisa Schwartz, Katharine Boothe, Mark Loeb, Emma Apatu, Ahmed Belal, Donna Goldstein, Jean Slick, Edris Alam, Neil Abernethy. (2020). **Policy Frameworks and Impacts on the Epidemiology of COVID-19.** CONVERGE COVID-19 Working Groups for Public Health and Social Sciences Research. Boulder, CO: Natural Hazards Center, University of Colorado Boulder. <u>https://converge.colorado.edu/resources/covid-</u> 19/working-groups/issues-impacts-recovery/policy-frameworks-andimpacts-on-the-epidemiology-of-covid-19 In collaboration with:























Working Group Lead

Elizabeth Alvarez, McMaster University Email: <u>alvare@mcmaster.ca</u>

Project Coordinator

Stephanie E. Hopkins, McMaster University Email: <u>hopkis4@mcmaster.ca</u>

Working Group Members

Neil Abernethy, University of Washington	Irene Israel, York University
Edris Alam, Faculty of Resilience, Rabdan	Yuna Jang, BC Cancer Centre
Academy, Abu Dhabi, UAE and	Yannick Lapierre, Royal Roads University
Department of Geography and Environmental	Tamika Jarvis, McMaster University
Studies, University of Chittagong	Jinhee Lee, McMaster University
Ellen Amster, McMaster University	Mark Loeb, McMaster University
Courtnee Anderson, Royal Roads University	Arielle Luchich, Royal Roads University
Emma Apatu, McMaster University	Claire McFadyen, University of Colorado Boulder
Ehab Abu-Basha, Jordan University of Science	Kaelyn McGinty, McMaster University
and Technology	Arielle Milkman, University of Colorado Boulder
Ahmed A. Belal, McMaster University	Peter Miller, McMaster University
Alicia Benton, Royal Roads University	Nicholas Mitsakakis, University of Toronto
Iwona Bielska, McMaster University	Sarita Panchang, University of South Florida
Katherine Boothe, McMaster University	Sureka Pavalangatharanjah, McMaster
Dorsai Boreshnavard, McMaster University	University
Katrina Bouzanis, McMaster University	Carla Perrotta, University College Dublin
Margie Champion, Royal Roads University	Lisa Schwartz, McMaster University
Shruthi Dakey, Visvesvaraya National Institute of	Jean Slick, Royal Roads University
Technology	Magdalena Stawkowski, University of South
Agnes Dallison, Royal Roads University	Carolina
Jared Dookie, Western University	Alice Tan, McMaster University
Alexandra Durocher, Western University	Japleen Thind, McMaster University
Edward Feng, McMaster University	Rosemary Thuss, Royal Roads University
Marie-Carmel Gedeon, Heidelberg University	Matthew Van, California State University Long
Simrat Gill, McMaster University	Beach
Donna M. Goldstein, University of Colorado	Marg Verbeek, Royal Roads University
Boulder	Simon Wells, Royal Roads University
Janany Gunabalasingam, McMaster University	Anna Wynfield, University of Colorado Boulder
Charles Harris, Royal Roads University	Sammah Yahya, McMaster University
Bronwyn Hersen, Western University	Michelle Yao, McMaster University
Lyndsey Huynh, McMaster University	Song Yegi, York University

II. Methods

Research design

A qualitative embedded multiple case study research design was used to compare countries (or subnational jurisdictions, such as provinces, states or territories). The suite of public policies and resulting changes in the epidemiology of COVID-19 are examined within their specific country setting. Our cases start in January 2020 and end in or around August 2020. (Please see full <u>study proposal</u>). Research ethics approval was obtained by the Hamilton Integrated Research Ethics Board (HIREB) (Project # 11243).

Data collection

For each country, the setting, such as health systems, political systems and demographics were described to help with interpretation of findings and potential transferability, or the degree to which findings are applicable to other sites or future research.

Publicly available data was first collected on the jurisdiction following a standardized data collection form. Epidemiological data was drawn from publicly available data. WHO, World Bank, Central Intelligence Agency and other publicly available sources were used for timelines and country characteristics, where possible. Other sources of information included governmental and non-governmental websites, news articles, government reports, and peer-reviewed journals.

Next, key informant interviews were conducted to fill in gaps, verify information found through the documentary searches, and identify further participants and documentary sources of relevant information. (See <u>informed consent</u> and <u>interview guide</u>) Key informant interviews were conducted with policymakers, health workers, researchers and other stakeholders as appropriate to fill in knowledge gaps.

Data analysis and presentation

Our <u>COVID-19 policies</u> and epidemiology databases harmonize data on setting characteristics, policies, demographic characteristics and epidemiological risk factors and outcome metrics. These will further be described in single country or jurisdiction case reports. Comparisons will be selected based on both literal and theoretical replication. Countries that have similarities in either policies or epidemiological trends can be considered literal comparisons, whereas countries that differ will be used as theoretical comparisons. These comparisons will be submitted to peer-reviewed journals for publication.

III. Findings

A. Setting characteristics

Geographic, environmental, social and economic contextual factors

England is a Nation within the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland (UK). England is in the WHO Region of Europe. (12) England has a population of 56,286,961 and a population density of 432 people/km². (13) The population is most tightly clustered in the Southeast around London, Northwest around Manchester, and Northeast near the Scottish border. Approximately 83% of English residents live in urban centers. (14)

> Figure 1. Heat map of UK with total per capita COVID infections: 29 November 2020 (15)



Figure 2. Global Health Security Index Epidemic Preparedness Rank Category (16)



Global Health Security Index, 2019 (Overall Index Score out of 100 and category) (16)	77.9 - Most prepared (United Kingdom)
Global Health Security, 2019 (Epidemic Preparedness Index Score out of 100 and category) (16)	91.9 - Most prepared (United Kingdom)
Particulate matter (PM2.5) air pollution, mean annual exposure, 2016 (micrograms per cubic meter) (17)	10.47 (United Kingdom)
PM2.5 air pollution, population exposed to levels exceeding WHO guideline value, 2015 (% of total) (17)	66.53 (United Kingdom)
International migrant stock, 2015 (% of population) (18)	13.2 (United Kingdom)
Trust in national government, 2018 (% of population) (19)	51.02 (United Kingdom)
Mobile cellular subscriptions, 2018 (per 100 people) (20)	118.37 (United Kingdom)
Individuals using the internet, 2019 (% of population) (21)	92.52 (United Kingdom)
Index of economic freedom, 2020 (Rank and category) (22)	79.3 - Mostly free (United Kingdom)
World Bank classification, 2020 (23)	High income (United Kingdom)
Gini Index, 2016 (24)	34.8 (United Kingdom)
GDP per capita, PPP, 2019 (Current international \$) (25)	48,709.70 (United Kingdom)
GNI per capita, PPP, 2019 (Current international \$) (26)	48,040 (United Kingdom)
Current health expenditure, 2017 (%) (27)	9.6 (United Kingdom)
Vulnerable employment, total, 2020 (% of total employment) (28)	12.94 (United Kingdom)
Vulnerable employment, female, 2020 (% of female employment) (29)	9.59 (United Kingdom)
Vulnerable employment, male, 2020 (% of male employment) (30)	15.91 (United Kingdom)
Homelessness, 2017 (%) (31)	0.26 (United Kingdom)
Adult literacy rate, 2018 (%) (32)	(United Kingdom)
Literacy rate, adult female, 2003 (% of females 15 and above) (33)	99 (United Kingdom)
Literacy rate, adult male, 2003 (% of males 15 and above) (34)	99 (United Kingdom)
Primary school enrolment, 2017 (% net) (35)	99.49 (United Kingdom)

Table 1. COVID-19 relevant contextua	l factors for the	United Kingdom
--------------------------------------	-------------------	----------------

GDP - gross domestic product; GNI - gross national income; PPP - purchasing power parity

Population health characteristics

Life expectancy at birth in the United Kingdom was 81.26 years in 2018. (36) For males, life expectancy at birth was 79.50 years, and for females it was 83.1 yrs. (37,38) Non-communicable diseases are believed to play a role in who develops severe symptoms of COVID-19. In the United Kingdom, the proportional mortality from cardiovascular diseases was 25%, cancers 28%, chronic respiratory diseases 8%, and diabetes 1%. (39) (See Figure 3.) The probability of dying between ages 30-70 from cardiovascular disease, cancer, diabetes, or chronic respiratory disease was 10.9% for all adults, and 12.9% and 9.0% for males and females, respectively. (40)

Figure 3. Proportional mortality from non-communicable diseases (NCDs) - UK, 2016 (39)



rable 2.7 ige and nearth characteristics jor England (onited kingdom where habered	Table 2. Age and	health characteristics for	or England (Uni	ted Kingdom w	here labeled
--	------------------	----------------------------	-----------------	---------------	--------------

	Male	Female	Total
Population ages 0-14, total, 2019 (% of total population) (England) (41)	4,966,950 (8.82)	10,192,089 (18.11)	
Population ages 15-64, total (% of total population) (England) (42)	35,741,156 (63.50)		
Population ages 65 and above, total (% of total population) (England) (43)	10,353,716 (18.39)		
Current tobacco use prevalence, total, 2018 (%) (UK) (44)	19.2		
Raised blood pressure, adults ages 18+, 2015 (%) (UK) (45)	20.3		
(Diabetes) Raised blood glucose, adults ages 18+, 2014 (%) (UK) (46)	7.7		
Prevalence of obesity among adults (Body Mass Index <u>></u> 30), 2016 (%) (UK) (47)	29.5		
Prevalence of Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV), 2019 (%			
Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) Immunization coverage estim			
Prevalence of undernourishment, 2018 (% of population) (Uk	2.5		

Governance and health systems

England is one of four Nations located within the United Kingdom and is a devolved democratic jurisdiction. (51) The powers of each Nation are asymmetrically apportioned by statute and can be repealed by the central government located in Westminster. Health policy is generally delegated to the various nations under their respective Devolution Act(s). (51) In England, the UK's parliament directly rules the nation, with the Prime Minister and Minister of Health and Social Care determining health and public health policy for England. The current Conservative government has been in place since December 12, 2019. (52)

Public Health England oversees five regions (London, North of England, Midlands, East of England, and South of England), each of which is further subdivided into local authorities which are responsible for implementing public health policy, monitoring public health concerns, and engaging in public health research. (53) Major restructuring of the agency has been ongoing since 2012, with financial responsibility transferred from federal to local control, and with ongoing funding cuts since 2015, where talented and high-level employees have been lost. (54-55) Plans to shutter the agency amid the COVID-19 pandemic were announced on August 18, 2020. (56)

Health care is universally covered by the government in England by the National Health Service (NHS). (53) Funding for the agency is mainly drawn from taxes (79.4%) and National Insurance: a payroll tax (20%). (57) Approximately 11% of individuals carry supplementary insurance either for speedier care or to access additional amenities in hospital. Healthcare is free at point of service for residents of the UK or European Union; non-resident travellers and undocumented immigrants may be required to pay, but hospital care and communicable diseases are treated without charge. The price of prescription drugs is capped or free for individuals who are low-income, elderly, those under 15 or in school from 16-18, chronically ill/disabled, and expectant or recent mothers. Vision care is free of charge and dentistry costs are regulated. (57) English policy has differed in recent years from the rest of the United Kingdom, following a quasi-private approach where healthcare is fully government funded, but often operates by principles drawn from the for-profit business world. (51)

Fragile States Index score, 2020 (maximum 120, higher is worse) (58)	38.3
Fragile States Index rank, 2020 (out of 178 countries, higher is better) (58)	149
Global Freedom score and status, 2020 (59)	94 - Free
Internet Freedom score and status, 2020 (60)	78 - Free
World press freedom index, 2020, global score (0-100, lower is better) and rank (out of 180 countries, lower is better) (61)	17.41 - 35
Physician density, 2018 (physician/1,000 pop) (62)	2.81
Hospital bed density, 2013 (beds/1,000 pop) (63)	2.8

Table 3. Political and health system indicators for the United Kingdom

Pandemic experience and preparedness

In the United Kingdom, recent interest in the spread and control of infectious disease was prompted by the spread of two significant agricultural pathogens. The first major inquiry on communicable disease was released in 2000 regarding the spread of Bovine Spongiform Encephalopathy (BSE) in the 1980s and 1990s and recommended a slate of pathogen control and food safety measures. (64) These measures quickly proved to be ineffective in 2001 when Foot and Mouth Disease (FMD) uncontrollably spread through British farm animals. (65) Inspired by these twin disasters in responding to communicable disease and rising public pressure, the lead doctor in the United Kingdom subsequently published a paper in 2002 on the detection and treatment of microbiological diseases in humans. (66)

In 2009, England experienced an H1N1 influenza outbreak where 342 people died. (67) There has been a total of five cases of Middle East Respiratory Syndrome (MERS) detected in the United Kingdom. Four were diagnosed in 2012/2013 and one in August 2018. (68) Three UK healthcare workers tested positive for Ebola virus after having been deployed to West Africa as part of efforts to combat the 2014/2015 epidemic. (69-72)

The Civil Contingencies Act 2004 has provided much of the framework for the United Kingdom's emergency management planning and authority. (73) The most recent Hazard Identification Report was created in 2015 for the United Kingdom. (74) The report considers all possible threats to the UK from terrorism, crime, state-based actors, global health, etc. An additional review was completed in 2019, but details remain classified. (75)

To comply with the Civil Contingencies 2004 Act, the National Health Service (NHS) developed a series of operational emergency plans to deal with various eventualities, including responding to pandemic influenza that was last updated in 2017. (76,77)

England has predominantly used publicly operated laboratory systems, including public health, hospital, and academic centres. (78) At the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, testing was heavily limited to frontline healthcare workers, those working with vulnerable persons, or those engaged in critical work, while testing capacity was increased. (79,80) Testing was opened to all those with symptoms of COVID-19 on May 28, 2020. To keep pace with COVID-19 testing, private laboratories were recruited to begin testing on July 31, 2020. (80)

B. Policies and epidemiology

Cases and physical distancing policies

England's first case of COVID-19 was recorded on January 30, 2020 and reported 100 cases by March 2, 2020. (81) The Coronavirus 2020 Act was passed into law on March 25, 2020, and instituted emergency measures. (82) At that time, there were 15,389 cases and 15 deaths. (81) As of September 30, 2020, there were 420,987 cases and 37,555 deaths in England. (81) Figure 4 shows the number of daily cases and deaths in England and dates for selected policies from January to September 30, 2020.

England published its first COVID-19 response strategy on March 3, 2020. (83) The described strategy was one of mitigation; public health officials and medical officers would be tasked to suppress the spread of COVID-19 and empowered to quarantine, test and trace all suspected cases of the disease. Large scale or disruptive interventions needed to fully contain the spread of COVID-19 were not deployed. A number of interviews provided by government officials indicated that over those next two weeks, a subtle change in thinking had been executed and the United Kingdom did not plan to intervene to slow the spread of COVID-19, instead allowing the population to be infected so they could quickly reach herd immunity. (84-86) This triggered immediate backlash from health care workers, public health professionals, and the general public, forcing the UK government to change course and establish an official lockdown beginning March 25, 2020. (88-90)

Schools closed on March 23, 2020, with primary schools partially reopening for some face-toface classes on June 1, 2020 and secondary schools similarily reopening on June 15, 2020. (91-92) Schools closed for the summer on July 17, 2020 and did not reopen until their regularly scheduled date in September. (93) In September, most schools in England reopened on the 1st or 2nd, but exact dates could vary as education term dates are controlled by local governments. (94-95) Once schools reopened for the autumn term, full in-person attendance became mandatory. (93)

Figure 4. England COVID-19 case counts & death counts and select physical distancing polices — January 30, 2020 to September 30, 2020



England COVID-19 case & death counts and physical distancing policies

Description of events in England

The main spokesperson for England's COVID-19 response has been Prime Minister Boris Johnson, though other Department Secretaries have released updates regarding COVID-19 matters in their sphere of influence. (96) The Chief Medical Officer of the United Kingdom is a critical advisor, providing technical advice in combating COVID-19, but acknowledges that he has limited influence on overall decision-making. (97) Local health directors have been tasked primarily with following centralized policy established by the Prime Minister in responding to COVID-19. (98)

Messaging around COVID-19 in England has been inconsistently communicated with both herd immunity and mitigation strategies suggested as the UK's initial strategies. Prior to the first lockdown on March 25, 2020, England's declared strategy was of delaying the spread of COVID-19 so that the virus would not overwhelm the NHS and lead to excess loss of life. (83) However, minimal action was taken to control the spread of COVID-19. (99) Prior pandemic planning in the United Kingdom is predicated on the idea that the outcome of pandemic disease would be infection saturation of the entire population. (100) Publicly, their strategy was seen to follow the doctrine of herd immunity, especially after an interview where Sir Patrick Vallence, Chief Scientific Officer, stated that herd immunity would likely be the inevitable outcome of the COVID-19 pandemic. (86) The messaging around the government's COVID-19 response subsequently changed with a response from Matt Hancock, Secretary for Health and Social Care, on March 14. All earlier statements were characterized as miscommunication and that preserving lives was the government's highest priority. (87) However, Information subsequently released due to a freedom of information request from the BBC in September 2020 suggests that Herd Immunity was likely the UK government's initial, underlying strategy to respond to the spread of COVID-19 cases. (89)

On March 23, 2020, the Prime Minister announced that the UK would be entering lockdown; all non-essential activities were closed, and people ordered to stay at home unless leaving for narrowly defined essential business. (98) The Coronavirus Act 2020 was passed on March 25, 2020, formalizing initial restrictions, mobilizing volunteers, and establishing emergency powers to deal with the pandemic. (82) Schools, restaurants and pubs, movie theatres, construction companies, offices, etc. were ordered closed or to operate exclusively online. These strategies were adopted in line with prior planning that foresaw a lockdown may be necessary to preserve the integrity of the NHS. (76,97) After entering lockdown, each Nation in the UK would follow a different route map to reopen and each has taken divergent actions in responding to COVID-19.

After the initial lockdown, two events significantly negatively affected public perception on how COVID-19 was being handled in the UK. On March 27, 2020, the Prime Minister publicized that he had been diagnosed with a mild case of COVID-19. (101) He would latter require intensive care from April 6 - 9 and be released from hospital on April 12, 2020, despite repeated reassurance of his mild illness. The second event involved Dominic Cummings — one of the Chief Aids of the Prime Minister and a person very influential in drafting COVID-19 restrictions — who was seen publicly flouting those regulations, once on March 31st and a second time on

April 12th; despite calls to resign or be fired by the Prime Minister, he retained his position. (102) Combined, these factors led to the decline of public trust in both the UK government and news media, with more people beginning to feel that they were sources of misinformation. (103)

The first case of COVID-19 was documented on January 30, 2020 and was related to travel. (104) Community spread was first suspected to be ongoing as of the beginning of March by executives with Public Health England. (105) In order to ensure hospital capacity remained available, all elective and routine medical procedures with the NHS were suspended for three months beginning on March 18, 2020. (106)

Beginning on February 2, 2020, the UK advised against — but did not prohibit — international travel to Wuhan, China and gradually expanded the advisory until March 17, where all international travel was advised against. (107) Travellers coming into the UK were required to quarantine for fourteen days beginning on June 8, 2020. (108). Starting on July 3, 2020, this quarantine requirement was waived for those who entered the United Kingdom from countries on the constantly updated list of travel corridors. (109)

Public Health England recommended that all individuals try to keep at least 2 meters distance from each other on March 16, 2020. (110) This was revised on June 26, 2020, to 1 meter where 2 meters was not feasible. (111) On March 21, 2020, the United Kingdom published guidelines around Shielding, a policy of enhanced social distance for people identified as clinically vulnerable to COVID-19; it applied to the elderly, transplant recipients, people with cancer, severe respiratory conditions, metabolic vulnerability to infection, those taking immunosuppressant therapies, and pregnant women with heart disease. (112) People advised to Shield were recommended to always stay home and avoid social contact, in-person shopping and travel where possible. All employers were required to make workplace accommodations for individuals advised to Shield. Masks were first recommended for use on May 11, 2020. (113) They became required for use on public transit beginning June 15, 2020. (114) Regulations extended this to all public places on July 24, 2020, except for employees at work, when eating or drinking, children under the age of eleven, those who could not for a medical reason, or when required to remove it by an officer of the law. (115)

Groups larger than two people were banned on March 26, 2020. (116) However, the size changed to six people outdoors or two indoors on June 1, 2020, except for funerals, elite athletics or where necessary for education, volunteering, childcare, safeguarding the vulnerable, to avoid illness or injury, or to continue established custody arrangements. (117) Group size increased to 30 on July 4, 2020. (118) This was reduced back to six individuals on September 14, 2020, unless they were meeting for the purpose of marriage; the limit then was 30. (119)

Beginning on May 11, 2020, England entered Step One of reopening of their Coronavirus response plan. (113). Step Two began on June 1 and Step Three on July 4, 2020. (120) Step Two was defined by a staggered return to education and employment, alongside the reopening of

non-essential retail. (113) Two households would be permitted to form an exclusive COVID-19 social support bubble. Step Three involved the reopening of restaurants and pubs, leisure facilities, public buildings, and close contact services. (113) Decisions on when to move between phases were made based on a combination of technical benchmarks as well as with consideration for the economic implications of prolonged shutdown. (113) After July 4, local lockdowns were permitted in England to control spread of COVID-19 in localized hotspots. (122) Councils were empowered to close local shops and facilities, order individuals to remain at home and restrict or prevent public gatherings. How this was used varied greatly in practice and over time with some local councils introducing only pre-emptive voluntary restrictions, limited store hours, closing shops, banning social gatherings between people of different households, or issuing stay-at-home orders. (122-127) This diversity in public health directives led to public confusion and eventually prompted the UK government to standardize three tiers of COVID-19 related restrictions in October 2020. (128-130)

Overall, England's response to COVID-19 has faced significant challenges when compared to Europe or the G7. (131-134) On the policy front, the initial response to COVID-19 was incredibly muddled and unclear with major differences in planning communicated to the public days apart. (86-87) Prior to the lockdown announced on March 23, 2020, little substantive policy was established to control the spread of COVID-19; it was assumed that such efforts would fail and that the general English public would not tolerate wide-spread intervention to combat the pandemic. (133) The Scientific Advisory Group for Emergencies (SAGE) was not able to act effectively or independently to provide advice; at least two political appointees were selected to influence the committee and the committee did not include public health experts. (134) SAGE was eventually replaced by an independently formed group of experts to advise the government. (135) The government began to change course after March 15, 2020, after an independent assessment predicted approximately 500,000 Britons would die without health policy changes. (88) England would not start to enforce social distancing or other policy changes until March 23, 2020. (100)

On March 12, 2020, while Italy, Spain and France entered lockdown, England terminated widespread COVID-19 testing due to inaccessibility of tests and belief that community testing would not matter due to COVID-19's unchecked spread. (133) In part due to an unwillingness to commit to a specific strategy, the UK government failed to take steps to set up testing infrastructure and to acquire personal protective equipment (PPE) in February and would take until the end of May for those resources to be put in place. (137-141)

As of March 19, 2020 the decision was made to begin to open additional capacity in the National Health System (NHS) by discharging non-critical patients and delaying surgeries that were not immediately necessary. (142) Elective procedures were scheduled to resume on April 29, 2020. (143) Dental services were closed on March 25, 2020 and would reopen on June 8, 2020. (144) The discharge of existing patients was executed poorly. All patients were required to receive COVID-19 testing before being discharged, but approximately one quarter did not — including those who were discharged to elderly care homes — leading to increased community spread. (145) A negative COVID-19 test was not required for admission to a long-term care

home until April 16, 2020, leading to extensive outbreaks. (146) Best practices of ensuring that workers were only at one site were recommended though not required if implementation was impractical for hospitals and care homes beginning on April 3 and April 2, respectively. (147-148) In hospital, patients with a positive or suspected case of COVID-19 were ordered to be segregated beginning on January 10, 2020. (149)

After the lockdown was announced on March 23, 2020, data indicates there were significant, geographically consistent reductions in mobility. (150) The proportion of the population following social distancing guidelines waned — particularly among young people — as England began the process of reopening. (151) The primary factor driving reduced compliance was loss of confidence in the government. Fines for violating social distancing regulations were disproportionately targeted at Black, Asian, and Minority Ethnicities (BAME) despite those groups demonstrating greater compliance with social distancing directives. (152-153)

England planned to engage in staged reopening with Three Steps. Step One (May 11, 2020): involved working from home, keeping schools closed, being able to go outdoors on nonessential business, recommendations to avoid public transit, recommendations to use masks in spaces where physical distancing was impossible, and continue to Shield the vulnerable. (113) Step Two (June 1, 2020): involved a return to childcare settings and primary school (secondary schools would open two weeks later), opening of non-essential retail, permitting the broadcast of cultural and sporting events, and beginning of two household social bubbles. Step Three (July 4, 2020) involved the opening of remaining businesses, public places, and leisure facilities. Local lockdowns started to be implemented on July 18, 2020, to control COVID-19 hotspots. (122) Primary schools began a phased in-person reopening on June 1 with secondary schools similarly following on June 15 and remained open until the end of the summer term on July 17, 2020. (93-95) When schools returned for the autumn term, full in-person attendance would become compulsory. (154-155)

Restrictions relaxed significantly in the month of July. Starting on July 3, 2020, travel corridors were established, allowing Britons to complete their summer vacations in specified foreign countries without needing to quarantine upon their return. (109) Also in July, the government announced a program, Eat Out to Help Out, where they planned to subsidize the cost of purchasing meals from restaurants in the month of August. (156) This program resulted in a transient increase in restaurant spending that terminated with the end of the program but may have led to an increase in COVID-19 transmission. (157)

In May, SAGE estimated that at least 80% of the contacts of a person diagnosed with COVID-19 would need to be traced to effectively limit the spread of the disease. (158) The COVID-19 Test and Trace system did not achieve this benchmark before the United Kingdom reopened, and the efficacy of the program began to seriously degrade as COVID-19 cases climbed in September. (159-163) A specialized cell phone-based contact tracing app was released in England and Wales to bolster contact tracing efforts on September 24 and quickly became popular, with more than ten million Britons downloading it within three days. (164) Poor contract tracing was identified as one of the primary faults behind the UK's rising second wave

by both SAGE as well as the physicians and medical students of the British Medical Association. (165-166)

All progress in controlling COVID-19 that was bought in March, April, and May, was rapidly lost in September and into October. Beginning on September 21, 2020, SAGE advocated for a second short-duration lockdown to control exponentially growing COVID-19 case numbers. (158) In response, the Prime Minister ordered new public health distancing measures including an expansion of where masking was required, reduced hours of operation for restaurants and leisure facilities and fewer permitted exemptions to the 'rule of six' group size limit. (167-168) It would only be on October 31, 2020, that the Prime Minister indicated the growing number of infections could not be ignored and ordered a lockdown to begin on November 5, 2020, until a to-be-determined time in December. (169)

It is important to understand the underlying principles on which planning for this pandemic was established to understand England's response. The earliest pandemic influenza plan was written in 2011 and assumed that the spread of a pandemic disease would be uncontrollable. (99) When the first plans for COVID-19 were unveiled on March 3, this belief underlined it. (83) Morbidity and mortality were expected, and the government's central focus was to ensure that the healthcare system did not collapse. Declared plans shifted substantially on March 23 with the implementation of a general lockdown, but the underlying logic expressed at the time was that these measures were necessary to prevent the destruction of the NHS. (100) When the NHS was no longer immediately threatened by COVID-19, the country reopened.

Physical distancing policies were supported through economic relief for individuals and businesses. Beginning on March 26, 2020, the UK government introduced an 80% wage replacement scheme for workers and self-employed traders who had been furloughed or lost income due to the COVID-19 pandemic. (170-171) The scheme was slated to end, but has been continuously extended until at least December 31, 2020. Additional funding was provided to cities to make up for budgetary shortfalls and to extend public health programs, but money was often not provided in adequate amounts. (172) Businesses were able to defer taxes, reclaim statutory sick pay, and acquire grants or loans among other sources of support. (173) Eviction courts were closed beginning on March 25, 2020, and would only reopen on September 20, 2020, and six months notice was required of landlords prior to seeking eviction. (174) An optional mortgage holiday of three months was extended to both homeowners and business owners beginning on March 17, 2020. (175)

Attempts were made to reach out to Public Health England, the National Health Service, Department of Health & Social Care, physicians associations, nurses unions, and social care worker unions, for interviews for this study, but no response was received.

Several suggestions are presented for future waves of the COVID-19 pandemic based on documentary evidence and research team discussions:

- For public trust, and therefore compliance of public health measures, it is important that government spokespeople are seen as a team and caring for the people. Enthusiasm and cooperation are otherwise likely to wane.
- Clear public messages are important.
- Clearly defined and consistent planning is necessary.
- Late start in testing, including incubation, testing, and obtaining results, led to increased community transmission.
- The delayed call to wear masks or mandate their use in public was also considered a failure in this pandemic. Some jurisdictions did not wait for evidence on the effectiveness of masks and moved forward with policy decisions. Preventive action may still be useful, even in the absence of certain efficacy.
- Public health agencies need the funding and power necessary to respond to local conditions. Health agencies in England were trapped between reforms over the last decade that went towards local control and funding, but policy remained dictated by the central government.
- Mobilization of volunteer resources can plug gaps within public health infrastructure, especially near the 'beginning' of the crisis when enthusiasm and compliance were high.
- Information technology (IT) was very important in scaling up response measures at the institutional level. However, IT was also important for remote work, remote learning and sharing of information about COVID-19. There are people who still do not have access to technologies, which could exacerbate inequities.
- Earlier planning for PPE needs to be included in any pandemic plan as there was a lack of PPE early in the response.
- Testing for mobility of patients within health or social care settings needs to be considered, for example, admissions to elderly care homes or discharge from hospitals.
- Mobile assessment centres can help meet the needs of the community, especially those with transportation or time constraints.
- COVID isolation centres could provide resources and shelter for those needing to quarantine or recover from COVID-19.
- A range of success measures is needed besides number of cases and deaths, including hospitalizations, human resource capacity, and time to contact cases. Also, understanding that success in public health means absence of cases and that success may be measured differently in different phases of the response.

Disproportionately affected populations

There are certain groups that have been affected disproportionately in England.

Black, Asian, and Minority Ethnicities (BAME)

Approximately 13% of England's population is BAME and they make up 34% of admissions to hospital for COVID-19 related conditions and are significantly more likely to die after being diagnosed. (176-178) Initial investigations confirmed these reports but failed to provide recommendations. These were issued in a subsequent report after public outcry arose. (178-179) Factors identified for why BAME populations are more vulnerable are: housing overcrowding; financial vulnerability, vulnerable employment and disproportionately working in furloughed businesses; occupational risk, as BAME are disproportionately found among key service workers and healthcare workers; and marginalization. (180) Fines for violating social distancing regulations were disproportionately targeted at BAME individuals. (152-153) Subsequent research has suggested that mortality is most strongly driven by demographic and socioeconomic differences. (179)

BAME healthcare workers, in particular, are at disproportionately higher risk compared to other healthcare worker demographics. (181)

Long-Term Care Residents

Between January 31, 2020 and September 4, 2020, Public Health England reported that there were 8084 incidents of COVID-19 infection in elderly care homes. (182) The Office of National Statistics reported 15,414 COVID-19 related deaths between April 11, 2020, and September 4, 2020, and that 30% of total COVID-19 deaths occurred in care homes. (183) This is likely an underestimate as individuals moved from care homes to hospitals prior to their death would be excluded from this statistic. Given the disparity in numbers, more information was desirable, but impossible to attain; the watchdog organization charged with overseeing care homes has ceased to publicly publish reports on care homes due to the damage it was doing to those businesses. (184) Requests for interviews were not returned.

The decision to begin discharging patients from hospitals on March 19, 2020, to open capacity likely contributed to COVID-19 outbreaks in care homes. All patients were required to receive COVID-19 testing before being discharged, but approximately one quarter did not. (140-141) A negative COVID-19 was also not required for admission to a care home until April 16, 2020. (146) Best practices of ensuring that workers were only working at one site were recommended, but not required if implementation was impractical, for hospitals and care homes beginning on April 3 and April 2, respectively. (147-148)

Most Economically Deprived Quintile

Individuals identified as economically deprived (bottom wealth quintile) are twice as likely to die compared to their least deprived peers. (185) For economically deprived women, the risk of mortality is comparable to economically deprived men and approximately six times higher than the least economically deprived women in the UK. (186)

Comparison with other Nations in the United Kingdom responses

There are many concerns in trying to compare countries' responses to COVID-19. This is shaped by limitations of the data itself and differences in contextual factors. A separate paper by this working group describes limitations of COVID-19 data. (Submitted) Table 4 presents a list of Nations within the United Kingdom and their use of different physical distancing policies. Polices are presented in a binary fashion and coloured in only if implemented.

Category	Intervention				
Case Management	Recommended self-isolation after travel				
	Recommended self-isolation for cases				
	Recommended self-isolation for contacts				
	Recommended self-isolation for symptoms				
	Separation of cases or suspected cases within institutions				
Closure	Closing restaurants				
	Non-essential service closure				
	Suspended elective medical/dental procedures				
Detection	Assessment centres				
	Contact tracing				
	Drive through testing centres				
	Surveillance systems				
Economics	Anti-hording				
	Anti-price gouging				
	Economic relief policies for businesses				
	Economic relief policies for individuals/families				
	Housing economic relief				
Education	School closure - daycare				
	School closure - elementary school				
	School closure - high school				
	University closure				
Government	State of emergency				
Health Workforce	Health workers allowed to only work at one site				
	LTC Health workers allowed to only work at one site				
Healthcare Resources	Audio/video telehealth				
	Telehealth access to prescription medication				
Physical Distancing	Ban on group size				
	Isolation for vulnerable populations				
	Lockdown				
	Physical distancing recommendation				
	Quarantine orders after travel				
	Quarantine orders for cases				
	Quarantine orders for contacts				
	Recommended use of masks/PPE for public				
	Required use of masks/PPE for public				
	Work from home/remote work				
Reopening Plan	Distinct Phases				
Public	Public decontamination streets				
Decontamination	Public decontamination transit				
Travel bans	Closing public transportation				
	International bans for non-essential travel				
	Screening at airports/borders				
		England 🖈	Northern Ireland	Scotland 🖈	Wales 🖈

Table 4. Comparative responses to COVID-19 by Nation in the UK — January 30 to September 30, 2020.

Figure 5. Cumulative Cases (adjusted as proportion of total population): By Nation in the UK – January 30 to September 30, 2020



Cumulative COVID-19 Cases: Proportion of Total Population

In Figure 5, the abrupt jump in case counts from mid-June to mid-July in each nation are due to changes in case criteria including more cases and/or errors in reporting. (80) This figure illustrates the cumulative proportion of each nation's total population diagnosed with COVID-19 as well as highlights the general, overarching policy under which each nation in the UK was operating. During this period, most policy differences were small with the only difference being exact implementation dates within a four-to-six-week window.

Immense homogeneity exists between the nations of the United Kingdom with respect to COVID-19 responses. Policy was first implemented beginning on March 23, 2020, uniformly across the entirety of the country. (89) After that point, each nation charted its own, slightly different, course with respect to reopening from lockdown. England used a phased reopening strategy and reopened quickly. Northern Ireland selected a phased strategy to reopen but published no dates on when it would move between

phases. Most of its reopening was done piecemeal. Wales also adopted a piecemeal reopening strategy. Scotland adopted a four-phase reopening strategy, but repeatedly delayed moving to stage 4, instead remaining partially locked down as a mitigation strategy.

Figure 6. Cumulative Deaths (adjusted as proportion of total population): By Nation in the UK – January 30 to September 30, 2020



Cumulative COVID-19 Deaths: Proportion of Total Population

Figure 6 illustrates the population-adjusted cumulative rate death due to COVID-19 as a proportion of each nation's total population as well as the overarching policy under which each nation was operating.

Northern Ireland posted the fewest population-relative deaths during this period, significantly fewer than Scotland who reported a similar number of cases. Wales reported the highest number of cases while reporting population-relative deaths comparable to Scotland. These relationships may be partially explained by underlying population health characteristics and structural factors within the NHS in each nation due to the relative homogeneity in overall COVID-19 health policy.

IV. Discussion of main findings, limitations, and next steps

England has a population of 56,286,961, with 420,960 cases of COVID-19 and 37,556 COVID-19 related deaths as of September 30, 2020. This is no doubt an undercount of cases, as there was a delay in setting up testing at the beginning of the pandemic, and England dealt with a lack of testing supplies, lack of laboratory capacity, and strict criteria for testing at the outset. Additionally, deaths were only reported as being due to COVID-19 if the person died within 28 days of diagnosis. This was determined to likely be a significant undercount based on reports from the Office of National Statistics who tracked COVID-19 listed on death certificates issued weekly. Both measures have subsequently been posted as measures of mortality. (187-189) Even this may be an undercount due to restrictive testing criteria; epidemiologists may be best served by using measures of excess death.

During the first wave of COVID-19, schools were closed. No information has yet been published by the government on COVID-19 infections among school children; the Office of National Statistics is beginning to compile data. (190) News reports indicate that in September, before the second wave of COVID-19 cases, at least 5% of English pupils (approximately 400,000 individuals) were absent from school due to COVID-19 or self-isolation related reasons. (191-192) As of November 5, businesses have been ordered closed (schools remain open) as a second lockdown was ordered while the second wave of COVID-19 hits England. (193) People aged 20-29 are the fastest growing group infected by COVID-19 with overall rates of infection and hospitalization rising. (194) If or how this is related to the rise of the UK B.1.1.7 variant of COVID-19 — which is known to be more transmissible in children — is unknown. (195)

Many economic support programs that had previously been discontinued are being reinstated, though with less generous reimbursement. (196-197)

The UK's exit from the European Union (EU) is scheduled for December 31, 2020 and no deal has yet been reached. (198) Without a deal, goods, services, and people will no longer be able to enter the UK from the common trade area of the EU. How this will affect sources of PPE and medical equipment (including vaccines), and how it will affect EU citizens in the UK and UK citizens in the EU are unknown. (199-200) Peace in Northern Ireland was established by the Belfast/Good Friday agreement and the guarantee of an open border to Ireland. (201) With a no deal Brexit, a hard border would automatically be established and may lead to the destabilization of the region.

Inability to complete interviews with key informants in England may mean that data is incomplete or that nuance is missing.

Conclusions

It is without a doubt that COVID-19 has caused significant loss of life, economic hardship and social changes in England. Long-term effects have yet to be fully understood. There are already restrictive measures being put in place due to the increase in numbers, such as scaling back on the group sizes allowed in public. However, further contextualized research needs to be conducted to determine which social distancing policies are the most effective for specific settings. It is also imperative to improve surveillance and reporting systems internationally to deal with this and future pandemics. Comparative work is being conducted by this Working Group to understand what policies work, where and why.

References

Introduction and Project Description

- 1. Rolling updates on coronavirus disease (COVID-19). (Updated July 31, 2020). World Health Organization. Available at: <u>https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/events-as-they-happen</u> (Accessed October 15, 2020).
- Statement on the second meeting of the International Health Regulations (2005) Emergency Committee regarding the outbreak of novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV). (January 30, 2020). WHO. Available at: <u>https://www.who.int/news/item/30-01-2020-statement-on-the-second-meeting-of-the-international-health-regulations-(2005)-emergency-committee-regarding-the-outbreak-of-novel-coronavirus-(2019-ncov)</u> (Accessed October 16, 2020).
- 3. Report of the WHO-China Joint Mission on COVID-19 Final Report. (Feb 16-24, 2020). Available at: <u>https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/coronaviruse/who-china-joint-mission-on-covid-19-final-report.pdf</u> (Accessed October 15, 2020).
- Weible CM, Nohrstedt D, Cairney P, et al. (2020). COVID-19 and the policy sciences: initial reactions and perspectives. *Policy Sci* 53:225-241. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11077-020-09381-4
- Ferguson N, Laydon D, Nedjati-Gilani G, et al. (2020). Report 9: Impact of Non-Pharmaceutical Interventions (NPIs) to Reduce COVID19 Mortality and Healthcare Demand. MRC Centre for Global Infectious Disease Analysis. Available at: <u>https://www.imperial.ac.uk/mrc-global-infectious-disease-analysis/covid-19/report-9-impact-of-npis-on-covid-19/</u> (Accessed October 16, 2020).
- Ho S. (Updated March 31, 2020). Breaking down the COVID-19 numbers: Should we be comparing countries? CTV News. Available at: <u>https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/breaking-down-the-covid-19-numbers-should-we-be-comparing-countries-1.4874552</u> (Accessed October 16, 2020).
- 7. D'Adamo H, Yoshikawa T, & Ouslander JG. (2020). Coronavirus disease 2019 in geriatrics and long-term care: the ABCDs of COVID-19. J Am Geriatr Soc: doi: 10.1111/jgs.16445
- Kluge HHP. Older people are at highest risk from COVID-19, but all must act to prevent community spread. (April, 2, 2020). World Health Organization. Available at: <u>http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/health-emergencies/coronavirus-covid-19/statements/statement-older-people-are-at-highest-risk-from-covid-19,-but-all-mustact-to-prevent-community-spread</u> (Accessed October 16, 2020).
- 9. Jin JM, Bai P, He W, et al. (2020). Gender differences in patients with COVID-19: Focus on severity and mortality. Front Public Health. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2020.00152
- Canadian Institutes of Health Research. (Updated April 20, 2020). Why sex and gender need to be considered in COVID-19 research. CIHR. Available at: <u>https://cihrirsc.gc.ca/e/51939.html</u> (Accessed October 16, 2020).
- Vocke M. (April 8, 2020). Trust between Canadians and government improving during COVID-19 outbreak: survey. Global News. Available at: <u>https://globalnews.ca/news/6791574/coronavirus-trust-canadians-government-survey/</u> (Accessed October 16, 2020).

Setting characteristics

- 12. WHO Regional Offices. (2020). The World Health Organization. Available at: <u>https://www.who.int/about/who-we-are/regional-offices</u> (Accessed October 19, 2020).
- Park, Neil. (June 24, 2020). Estimates of the population for the UK, England and Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland. Office of National Statistics. Available at: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/populationestimates/bulletins/annualmidyearpopulationestimates/mid2019estimates#population-growth-in-england-wales-scotland-and-northern-ireland</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- 14. Office of National Statistics. (February 17, 2012). Rural population and migration statistics. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/rural-population-and-migration</u> (Updated August 27, 2020).
- 15. Almukhtar S et al. (2020). United Kingdom Covid Map and Case Count. *The New York Times*. Updated: November 29, 2020. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/world/europe/united-kingdom-coronavirus-cases.html?auth=login-google#states

Table 1: COVID-19 relevant contextual factors for United Kingdom

- 16. The Global Health Security Index. (n.d.) 2019 GHS Index. Available at: <u>https://www.ghsindex.org/</u> (Accessed October 16, 2020).
- Brauer M. (2017). PM2.5 air pollution, population exposed to levels exceeding WHO guideline value. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/EN.ATM.PM25.MC.ZS?view=chart</u> (Accessed October 16, 2020).
- United Nations Population Division (2015). International migrant stock. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SM.POP.TOTL.ZS</u> (Accessed October 16, 2020).
- 19. Ortiz-Ospina E, Roser M (2016). Trust. Our World in Data. Available at: <u>https://ourworldindata.org/trust</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- International Telecommunication Union (ITU) World Telecommunication/ICT Indicators Database. (2020). Mobile Cellular Subscriptions. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/IT.CEL.SETS.P2</u> (Accessed October 16, 2020).
- 21. International Telecommunication Union (ITU) World Telecommunication/ICT Indicators Database. (2020). Individuals using the internet. The World Bank. Available at: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/IT.NET.USER.ZS (Accessed October 16, 2020).
- 22. Country Rankings: 2020 Index of Economic Freedom. (2020). The Heritage Foundation. Available at: <u>http://www.heritage.org/index/ranking</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- 23. World Development Indicators. (n.d.) The world by income. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://datatopics.worldbank.org/world-development-indicators/the-world-by-income-and-region.html</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).
- 24. World Bank, Development Research Group. (n.d.) GINI Index. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SI.POV.GINI/</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).

- 25. International Comparison Program, World Bank. (n.d.) GDP per capita, PPP. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.PCAP.PP.CD</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).
- 26. International Comparison Program. (n.d.) GNI per Capita, PPP. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GNP.PCAP.PP.CD</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- Global Health Observatory data repository. (Updated 2020). Current health expenditure (CHE) as percentage of gross domestic product (GDP) - Data by country. WHO. Available at: <u>https://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.GHEDCHEGDPSHA2011v</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).
- International Labour Organization, ILOSTAT database. (2020). Vulnerable Employment. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://databank.worldbank.org/embed/COVID-19-</u> <u>Database-(Vulnerable-employment)/id/19517473(Accessed October 17, 2020).</u>
- 29. International Labour Organization, ILOSTAT database. (2020). Vulnerable Employment, female. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://databank.worldbank.org/embed/COVID-19-Database-(Vulnerable-employment)/id/1951747</u>3 (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- International Labour Organization, ILOSTAT database. (2020). Vulnerable Employment, male. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://databank.worldbank.org/embed/COVID-19-Database-(Vulnerable-employment)/id/19517473</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- OECD Affordable Housing Database. (Updated March 3, 2020). HC3.1 Homeless population. OECD Social Policy Division. Available at: <u>http://www.oecd.org/els/family/HC3-1-Homeless-population.pdf</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- United Kingdom Literacy rate 1990-2020 (2020). macrotrends. Available at: <u>https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/GBR/united-kingdom/literacy-rate</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- Education: Literacy: Female: Countries compared. (n.d.) NationMaster. Available at: <u>https://www.nationmaster.com/country-info/stats/Education/Literacy/Female</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- 34. Education: Literacy: Male: Countries compared. (n.d.) NationMaster. Available at: <u>https://www.nationmaster.com/country-info/stats/Education/Literacy/Male</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- 35. UNESCO Institute for Statistics. (n.d). School enrollment, primary. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SE.PRM.NENR</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).

Population Health Characteristics

- 36. United Nations Population Division. (n.d.). Life Expectancy at Birth, Total. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.DYN.LE00.IN</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).
- 37. United Nations Population Division. (n.d.). Life Expectancy at Birth, Male. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.DYN.LE00.MA.IN</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).

- United Nations Population Division. (n.d.). Life Expectancy at Birth, Females. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.DYN.LE00.FE.IN</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).
- 39. Noncommunicable Diseases Country Profiles 2018. (n.d.). WHO. Available at: <u>https://www.who.int/nmh/countries/en/</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).
- 40. Global Health Observatory data repository. (Updated 2018). Mortality between age 30 and exact age 70 from cardiovascular diseases, cancer, diabetes or chronic respiratory diseases Data by country. WHO. Available at: https://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.GSWCAH21v (Accessed October 21, 2020).

Table 2: Age and health characteristics for England

- Park, Neil. (June 24, 2020). Estimates of the population for the UK, England and Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland. Available at: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/populationestimates/bulletins/annualmidyearpopulationestimates/mid2019estimates#population-growth-in-england-wales-scotland-and-northern-ireland</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- Park, Neil. (June 24, 2020). Estimates of the population for the UK, England and Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland. Available at: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/populationestimates/bulletins/annualmidyearpopulationestimates/mid2019estimates#population-growth-in-england-wales-scotland-and-northern-ireland</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- Park, Neil. (June 24, 2020). Estimates of the population for the UK, England and Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland. Available at: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/populationestimates/bulletins/annualmidyearpopulationestimates/mid2019estimates#population-growth-in-england-wales-scotland-and-northern-ireland</u> (Accessed October 17, 2020).
- Global Health Observatory Data Repository. (Updated 2020). Age-standardized estimates of current tobacco use, tobacco smoking and cigarette smoking - Data by country. WHO. Available at: <u>https://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.TOBAGESTDCURRv</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).
- 45. Global Health Observatory Data Repository. (Updated 2017). Raised blood pressure (SBP ≥140 or DBP ≥90, crude (%) Estimates by country. WHO. Available at: https://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.2464EST (Accessed October 21, 2020).
- Global Health Observatory Data Repository. (Updated 2017). Raised fasting blood glucose (≥7.0mmol/L or on medication)(crude estimate) Estimates by country. WHO. Available at: <u>https://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.2469</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).

- Global Health Observatory Data Repository. (Updated 2017). Prevalence of obesity among adults, BMI >30, crude - Estimates by country. WHO. Available at: <u>https://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.BMI30Cv</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).
- 48. UNAIDS. (n.d.). Prevalence of HIV, total. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.DYN.AIDS.ZS</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).
- Global Health Observatory. (n.d.). BCG immunization coverage among 1-year-olds (%).
 WHO. Available at: https://www.who.int/data/gho/data/indicators/indicatordetails/GHO/bcg-immunization-coverage-among-1-year-olds-(-) (Accessed October 21, 2020).
- 50. Food and Agriculture Organization. (n.d.). Prevalence of undernourishment. The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SN.ITK.DEFC.ZS</u> (Accessed October 22, 2020).

Governance and health systems

- Torrance D. (2019). Introduction to Devolution in the UK. House of Commons Library. Published: April 14, 2020. Available at: <u>https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-8599/</u>
- 52. CIA World Factbook. (n.d.). Field Listing: Legislative Branch. Available at: <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/fields/313.html#BC</u> (Accessed October 22, 2020).
- UK Parliament. (2012). Health and Social Care Act 2012: 2012 Chapter 7. Published: March 27, 2012. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2012/7/contents/enacted</u> (Accessed October 22, 2020).
- 54. House of Commons. (2019). Health and local public health cuts. Local Government Association. Published: May 14, 2019. Available at: <u>https://www.local.gov.uk/sites/default/files/documents/LGA%20briefing%20-%20health%20and%20local%20public%20health%20cuts%20-%20HoC%20140519%20WEB.pdf</u> (Accessed October 23, 2020).
- 55. Iacobucci, G. (2016). Public health the frontline cuts begin. BMJ. Published: January 20, 2016. doi:https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.i272.
- Hancock, M. (2020). The future of public health. Department of Health and Social Care. Published: August 18, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/the-future-of-public-health</u>. (Accessed October 23, 2020).
- 57. Tikkanen R, Osborn R, Mossialos E, et al. (2020). International Health Care System Profiles: England. The Commonwealth Fund. Published: June 5, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.commonwealthfund.org/international-health-policy-</u> <u>center/countries/england</u> (Accessed October 23, 2020).

Table 3: Political and health system indicators

58. Fragile States Index 2020. (n.d.). Global Data. The Fund for Peace. Available at: <u>https://fragilestatesindex.org/data/</u> (Accessed October 22, 2020).

- Countries and Territories. (n.d.). Global Freedom Scores. Freedom House. Available at: <u>https://freedomhouse.org/countries/freedom-world/scores</u> (Accessed October 22, 2020).
- 60. Countries. (n.d.). Internet Freedom Scores. Freedom House. <u>https://freedomhouse.org/countries/freedom-net/scores</u> (Accessed October 22, 2020).
- 61. 2020 World Press Freedom Index. (n.d.) Reporters Without Borders. Available at: <u>https://rsf.org/en/ranking_table?sort=asc&order=Countries%20%26%20regions</u>. (Accessed October 22, 2020).
- 62. WHO Global Health Workforce Statistics (n.d.). Physicians (per 1,000 people). The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.MED.PHYS.ZS</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).
- 63. WHO (n.d.). Hospital beds (per 1,000 people). The World Bank. Available at: <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.MED.BEDS.ZS</u> (Accessed October 21, 2020).

Pandemic Experience and Preparedness

- 64. Phillips N, Bridgeman J, and Ferguson-Smith M. (2000). The BSE Inquiry. Published: October 27, 2020. Available at: <u>https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20060802142310/http://www.bseinquiry.g</u>ov.uk/
- 65. Anderson I. (2002). Foot and Mouth Disease 2001: Lessons to be Learned Inquiry Report. Published: July 22, 2002). Available at: <u>https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20100809105008/http://archive.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/fmd/fmd_report/report/index.htm</u> (Accessed October 20, 2020).
- 66. Donaldson L. Getting ahead of the curve A Strategy for Infectious Diseases. Department of Health. Published: June 27, 2002. Available at: <u>https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20120504020310/http://www.dh.gov.uk/en/Publicationsandstatistics/Publications/PublicationsPolicyAndGuidance/DH_4073288</u> (Accessed October 24, 2020).
- 67. Hine, D. (2010). The 2009 Influenza Pandemic: An independent review of the UK response to the 2009 influenza pandemic. Published: July 2010. Available at: https://www.health-ni.gov.uk/sites/default/files/publications/dhssps/pan-flu-hine-review-of-2009-pandemic.pdf (Accessed October 20, 2020).
- 68. Gent M, Dabrera G, and Vivancos R. (2019). Disease Detectives How a case of MERS in England was detected, traced, and treated. Published: June 6, 2019. Available at: <u>https://publichealthmatters.blog.gov.uk/2019/06/06/disease-detectives-how-a-case-of-mers-in-england-was-detected-traced-and-treated/</u> (Accessed October 25, 2020).
- 69. BBC. (2014, August 24) British Ebola patient arrives in UK for hospital treatment. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-28919831</u>
- 70. BBC. (2015, March 11) UK female military health worker has Ebola. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-31841432
- 71. BBC. (2014, December 29) Ebola case confirmed in Glasgow hospital. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-scotland-30628349

Reece, S., Brown, C. S., Dunning, J., Chand, M. A., Zambon, M. C., & Jacobs, M. (2017). The UK's multidisciplinary response to an Ebola epidemic. *Clinical Medicine*, *17*(4), 332– 337. <u>https://doi.org/10.7861/clinmedicine.17-4-332</u>

72. UK Parliament. (2004). Civil Contingencies Act 2004. Published: November 18, 2004. Available at:

https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2004/36/pdfs/ukpga_20040036_en.pdf (Accessed September 2, 2020).

 73. UK Parliament. (2015 November). National Security Strategy and Strategic Defence and Security Review 2015: A secure and Prosperous United Kingdom. Published: November 2015. Available at:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachm ent_data/file/555607/2015_Strategic_Defence_and_Security_Review.pdf (Accessed September 2, 2020).

- 74. Hopkins, Nick. (2020). Leaked Cabinet Office briefing on UK pandemic threat the key points. The Guardian. Published: April 24, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/24/leaked-cabinet-office-briefing-on-uk-pandemic-threat-the-key-points</u> (Accessed September 4, 2020).
- 75. NHS England EPRR. (2017). Summary of published key strategic guidance for health Emergency Preparedness, Resilience & Response (EPRR). Updated: May 1, 2019. Available at: <u>https://www.england.nhs.uk/publication/summary-of-published-keystrategic-guidance-for-health-emergency-preparedness-resilience-response-eprr/</u> (Accessed September 1, 2020).
- 76. Sellwood C. (2017). Operating Framework for Managing the Response to Pandemic Influenza. Published: December 15, 2017. Available at: <u>https://www.england.nhs.uk/publication/operating-framework-for-managing-the-response-to-pandemic-influenza/</u> (Accessed September 2, 2020).
- Public Health England. (2014). Public health laboratories: PHE's public health laboratories provide routine and enhanced molecular diagnostic services to NHS trusts. Published: July 31, 2014. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/public-health-laboratories (Accessed September 2, 2020).
- Department of Health and Social Care. (2020). Coronavirus (COVID-19): getting tested. Published: April 15, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/coronavirus-covid-19-getting-tested</u> (Accessed May 27, 2020).
- 79. Department of Health and Social Care. (2020). Coronavirus (COVID-19): scaling up our testing programmes. Published: April 6, 2020. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-scaling-up-testing-programmes/coronavirus-covid-19-scaling-up-our-testing-programmes (Accessed May 27, 2020).
- 80. UK Government. (2020). Coronavirus in the UK: Testing. Available at: <u>https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk/testing?areaType=nation&areaName=England</u> (Accessed September 3, 2020).

Policies and epidemiology

- 81. UK Government. (2020). Coronavirus in the UK: Cases. Available at: <u>https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk/testing?areaType=nation&areaName=England</u> (Accessed September 3, 2020).
- 82. UK Parliament. (2020). Coronavirus Act 2020. Published: March 25, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2020/7/contents/enacted</u> (Accessed September 5, 2020).
- 83. Department of Health and Social Care. (2020) Coronavirus action plan: a guide on what you can expect across the UK. Published: March 3, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-action-plan/coronavirus-action-plan-a-guide-to-what-you-can-expect-across-the-uk#our-response-to-the-current-coronavirus-outbreak</u>
- 84. Boseley, S. (2020, March 13). Herd immunity: will the UK's coronavirus strategy work? Available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/13/herd-immunity-will-the-uks-coronavirus-strategy-work</u>
- Bignardi, GE. (2020) Rapid Response: Weaknesses in the UK COVID-19 strategy. BMJ. Published: March 14, 2020. Available at: https://www.bmj.com/content/368/bmj.m800/rr-9
- Vallence P. (2020). UK needs to get COVID-19 for 'herd immunity'. Sky News. Published: March 13, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2XRc389TvG8</u> (Accessed October 22, 2020).
- Hancock M. (2020). We must all do everything in our power to protect lives. The Telegraph. Published March 14, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2020/03/14/must-do-everything-power-protect-lives/</u> (Accessed September 9, 2020).
- 88. Ferguson N M, Laydon D, Nedjati-Gilani G, et al. (2020). Report 9 Impact of nonpharmaceutical interventions (NPIs) to reduce COVID-19 mortality and healthcare demand. Imperial College London. Published: March 16, 2020. Available at: <u>http://www.imperial.ac.uk/mrc-global-infectious-disease-analysis/covid-19/report-9impact-of-npis-on-covid-19/</u> (Accessed September 1, 2020).
- 89. Kermani, S. (2020, September 23). Coronavirus: Whitty and Vallence faced 'herd immunity' backlash, emails show. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-54252272</u>
- 90. Arrowsmith, D., Beck, C., Benning, M., et al. (2020, March 14). Public request to take stronger measures of social distancing across the UK with immediate effect. Available at:

http://maths.qmul.ac.uk/~vnicosia/UK scientists statement on coronavirus measures .pdf

- UK Parliament. (2020). The Health Protection (Coronavirus, Restrictions) (England). Published: June 1, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/350/regulation/7/2020-03-26</u> (Accessed September 15, 2020).
- 92. UK Parliament. (2020). The Health Protection (Coronavirus, Restrictions) (No. 2) (England). Published: July 4, 2020. Available at:

https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/684/regulation/5/2020-07-04 (Accessed September 15, 2020).

- 93. Danechi, S. and Roberts, N. (2020). Coronavirus and Schools: FAQs (Briefing Paper Number 8915). Published: August 7, 2020. Available at: https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/ documents/CBP-8915/CBP-8915.pdf
- 94. Rainbow, S. and Heren, K. (2020, June 26). UK school term dates and holidays: Full list for 2020 revealed. Available at: <u>https://www.standard.co.uk/news/education/uk-school-term-holiday-dates-2020-a4356196.html</u>
- 95. UK Government. (n.d.) School term and holiday dates. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/school-term-holiday-dates</u> Accessed: September 27, 2020.

Description of Events

- 96. Prime Minister's Office. (2020). Slides, datasets and transcripts to accompany coronavirus press conferences. Published: April 2, 2020. Updated: November 5, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/slides-and-datasets-to-accompany-coronavirus-press-conferences</u>
- 97. Godlee F. (2020). The BMJ interviews: Chris Whitty, England's chief medical officer on covid-19. BMJ. Published: November 4, 2020. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m4235
- 98. Titheradge N and Kirkland F. (2020). Coronavirus: Did 'herd immunity' change the course of the outbreak? BBC. Published: July 20, 2020. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-53433824 (Accessed August 30, 2020).
- 99. Department of Health and Social Care. (2011). The UK Influenza Preparedness Strategy 2011. Published: November 10, 2011. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/responding-to-a-uk-flu-pandemic (Accessed September 13, 2020).
- Prime Minister's Office. (2020). Prime Minister's Statement on Coronavirus (COVID-19):
 23 March 2020. Published: March 23, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pm-address-to-the-nation-on-coronavirus-23-march-2020</u> (Accessed September 6, 2020).
- 101. Guardian Staff. (2020). PM's COVID-19 timeline: from 'mild symptoms' to a brush with death. Published: April 12, 2020. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/05/timeline-boris-johnson-and-coronavirus (Accessed September 27, 2020).
- 102. Pidd H. (2020). Did Dominic Cummings break the law on lockdown rules? The Guardian. Published: May 24, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2020/may/24/did-dominic-cummings-break-the-law-on-lockdown-rules</u> (Accessed September 6, 2020).
- 103. Fletcher R, Antonis K, and Nielsen K. (2020) Trust in UK government and news media COVID-19 information down, concerns over misinformation from government and politicians up. Reuters Institute for the Study of Journalism. Published: June 25, 2020. Available at: <u>https://reutersinstitute.politics.ox.ac.uk/trust-uk-government-and-newsmedia-covid-19-information-down-concerns-over-misinformation</u> (Accessed September 2, 2020).

- 104. Gallagher, J. (2020). Coronavirus: Two cases confirmed in UK. *BBC.* Published: January 31, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/health-51325192</u>
- BBC. (2020). Coronavirus: Widespread transmission in UK 'highly likely'. Published: March 2, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-51700604</u> (Accessed September 9, 2020).
- 106. Iacobucci G. (2020). Covid-19: all non-urgent elective surgery is suspected for at least three months in England. BMJ. Published: March 18, 2020. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m1106.
- Foreign & Commonwealth Office. (2020). Travel advice: coronavirus (COVID-19).
 Published: February 4, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/travel-advice-novel-coronavirus</u> (Accessed September 1, 2020).
- 108. Department of Health & Social Care. (2020). Coronavirus (COVID-19): how to self-isolate when you travel to the UK. Published: June 3, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/coronavirus-covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to-the-uk/covid-19-how-to-self-isolate-when-you-travel-to
- Department for Transport. (2020). Coronavirus (COVID-19): travel corridors. Published: July 3, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/coronavirus-covid-19-travel-corridors</u> (Accessed July 27, 2020).
- 110. Public Health England. (2020). Guidance on social distancing for everyone in the UK and protecting older people and vulnerable adults. Published: March 16, 2020. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/covid-19-guidance-on-social-distancing-and-for-vulnerable-people/guidance-on-social-distancing-for-everyone-in-the-uk-and-protecting-older-people-and-vulnerable-adults (Accessed August 22, 2020).
- 111. Cabinet Office. (2020). Review of two meter social distancing guidance. Published: June 26, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/review-of-two-metre-social-distancing-guidance/review-of-two-metre-social-distancing-guidance</u> (Accessed August 22, 2020).
- 112. Public Health England. (2020). COVID-19: guidance on shielding and protecting people defined on medical grounds as extremely vulnerable. Published: March 21, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/guidance-on-shielding-and-protecting-extremely-vulnerable-persons-from-covid-19/guidance-on-shielding-and-protecting-extremely-vulnerable-persons-from-covid-19 (Accessed September 27).</u>
- 113. Cabinet Office. (2020). Our plan to rebuild: The UK Government's COVID-19 recovery strategy. Published: May 11, 2020. Updated: July 24, 2020. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/our-plan-to-rebuild-the-uk-governments-covid-19-recovery-strategy/our-plan-to-rebuild-the-uk-governments-covid-19-recovery-strategy#our-roadmap-to-lift-restrictions-step-by-step (Accessed July 30, 2020).
- 114. UK Parliament. (2020). The Health Protection (Coronavirus, Wearing of Face Coverings on Public Transport) (England) Regulations 2020. Published: June 15, 2020. Available at: <u>http://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/592/contents/made</u> (Accessed September 15, 2020).

- 115. UK Parliament. (2020). The Health Protection (Coronavirus, Wearing of Face Coverings in a Relevant Place) (England) Regulations 2020. Published: July 24, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/791/made</u> (Accessed September 15, 2020).
- UK Parliament. (2020). The Health Protection (Coronavirus, Restrictions) (England) Regulations 2020. Published: March 26, 2020. Available at: <u>http://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/350/contents</u> (Accessed September 2, 2020).
- 117. UK Parliament. (2020). The Health Protection (Coronavirus, Restrictions) (England) (Amendment) (No. 3) Regulations 2020. Published: June 1, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/558/made</u>
- 118. UK Parliament. (2020). The Health Protection (Coronavirus, Restrictions) (No. 2) (England). Published: July 4, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/684/regulation/5/2020-07-04</u> (Accessed September 15, 2020).
- 119. UK Parliament. (2020). The Health Protection (Coronavirus, Restrictions) (No. 2) (England). Published: September 14, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/684/regulation/5/2020-07-04</u> (Accessed September 15, 2020).
- 120. Prime Minister's Office. Prime Minister's Statement on coronavirus (COVID-19): 23 June 2020. Published: June 23, 2020. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/prime-ministers-statement-on-coronavirus-covid-19-23-june-2020 (Accessed September 16, 2020).
- 121. Department of Health and Social Care. (2020). Local lockdown guidance for social distancing. Published: July 4, 2020. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/local-lockdown-guidance-for-social-distancing (Accessed July 7, 2020).
- 122. UK Parliament. (2020) The Health Protection (Coronavirus, Restrictions) (England) (No. 3) Regulations 2020. Published: July 18, 2020. Available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/750/contents
- 123. BBC. (2020, July 17). Coronavirus: Councils to get new shutdown powers. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-53444290
- 124. Rodger, J. and Haynes, J. (2020, August 21). New coronavirus restrictions announced for Birmingham including limits on households meeting. Available at: <u>https://www.birminghammail.co.uk/news/midlands-news/new-coronavirus-</u> <u>restrictions-announced-birmingham-18808663</u>
- 125. BBC. (2020, July 31). Coronavirus: Visiting people at home banned in parts of northern England. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-53602362</u>
- 126. BBC. (2020, September 4). Coronavirus: Leeds becomes 'area of concern'. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-leeds-54021894
- 127. BBC. (2020, September 17). Coronavirus: New restrictions in north-east England. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-tyne-54188766</u>
- 128. UK Parliament. (2020). The Health Protection (Coronavirus, Local COVID-19 Alert Level) (Medium) (England) Regulations 2020. Published: October 14, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/1103/contents/made</u>

- 129. UK Parliament. (2020). The Health Protection (Coronavirus, Local COVID-19 Alert Level) (High) (England) Regulations 2020. Published: October 14, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/1104/contents</u>
- 130. UK Parliament. (2020). The Health Protection (Coronavirus, Local COVID-19 Alert Level) (Very High) (England) Regulations 2020. Published: October 14, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/1105/contents/made</u>
- 131. Tallack C. (2020). Understanding excess mortality: comparing COVID-19's impact in the UK to other European countries. The Health Foundation. Published: June 30, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.health.org.uk/news-and-comment/charts-andinfographics/comparing-covid-19-impact-in-the-uk-to-europeancountries?gclid=Cj0KCQiAy579BRCPARIsAB6QoIZLDSGNuMDoS9E958iByivFlQtpWaE9F-Ryt4jYtXFCtc8EEnfXArUaAroEEALw_wcB (Accessed October 23, 2020).</u>
- Islam F. (2020). Coronavirus: UK hardest hit by virus among leading G7 nations. BBC. Published: June 29, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/business-53222182</u> (Accessed October 22, 2020).
- Hunter D J. (2020). Covid-19 and the Stiff Upper Lip The Pandemic Response in the United Kingdom. New England Journal of Medicine. Published: April 16, 2020. doi: https/10.1056/NEJMp2005755.
- 134. Scally G, Jacobson B, and Abbasi K. (2020). The UK's public health response to COVID-19. BMJ. Published: May 15, 2020. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m1932.
- 135. Mahase E. (2020). Covid-19: UK advisory panel members are revealed after experts set up new group. BMJ. Published: May 5, 2020. doi: 10.1136/bmj.m1831.
- 136. Prime Minister's Office. (2020). Prime Minister's statement on coronavirus (COVID-19): 16 March 2020. Published: March 16, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pm-statement-on-coronavirus-16-march-2020</u> (Accessed September 9, 2020).
- 137. Calvert J, Arbuthnott G, and Leake J. (2020). Coronavirus: 38 days when Britain sleepwalked into disaster. The Sunday Times. Published: April 19, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/coronavirus-38-days-when-britain-sleepwalkedinto-disaster-hq3b9tlgh</u> (Accessed October 23, 2020).
- 138. BMA media team. (2020). BMA survey finds doctors' lives still at risk despite Government pledges on PPE. BMA. Published: April 7, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.bma.org.uk/bma-media-centre/bma-survey-finds-doctors-lives-still-at-risk-despite-government-pledges-on-ppe</u> (Accessed May 27, 2020).
- Hanes C and Clayton J. (2020). Coronavirus: Doctors 'told not to discuss PPE shortages. BBC. Published: May 15, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-52671814</u> (Accessed May 29, 2020).
- 140. Hancock, M. (2020, May 26). Health and Social Care Secretary's statement on coronavirus (COVID-19): 26 May 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/health-and-social-care-secretarysstatement-on-coronavirus-covid-19-26-may-2020</u>
- 141. Hancock, M. (2020, May 27). Health and Social Care Secretary's statement on coronavirus (COVID-19): 27 May 2020. Available at:

https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/health-and-social-care-secretarysstatement-on-coronavirus-covid-19-27-may-2020

- 142. Department of Health and Social Care. (2020). Coronavirus (COVID-19): hospital discharge service requirements. Published: March 19, 2020. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-hospital-discharge-service-requirements (Accessed September 9, 2020).
- 143. Stevens, S. and Pritchard, A. (2020, April 29). Second Phase of NHS Response to COVID19. NHS. Available at: <u>https://www.england.nhs.uk/coronavirus/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/sites/52/2020/04/second-phase-of-nhs-response-to-covid-19-letter-</u> <u>to-chief-execs-29-april-2020.pdf</u>
- 144. Hurley, S. (2020, May 28). Resumption of Dental Services in England. *NHS*. Available at: <u>https://www.england.nhs.uk/coronavirus/wp-</u> content/uploads/sites/52/2020/03/Urgent-dental-care-letter-28-May.pdf
- 145. Oliver D. (2020). Covid-19: Hospital discharges during pandemic were often chaotic, says watchdog. BMJ. Published: October 27, 2020. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m4155
- 146. Department of Health and Social Care. COVID-19: Our Action Plan for Adult Social Care. Published: April 16, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-adult-social-care-action-plan/covid-19-our-action-plan-for-adult-social-care</u> (Accessed June 6, 2020).
- 147. Public Health England. (2020). Reducing the risk of transmission of COVID-19 in the hospital setting. Updated April 3, 2020. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/wuhan-novel-coronavirus-infection-prevention-and-control/reducing-the-risk-of-transmission-of-covid-19-in-the-hospital-setting (Accessed June 6, 2020).
- 148. Department of Health & Social Care. (2020). Admission and care of residents in a care home during COVID-19. Published: April 2, 2020. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-admission-and-care-of-people-in-care-homes/coronavirus-covid-19-admission-and-care-of-people-in-care-homes/coronavirus-covid-19-admission-and-care-of-people-in-care-homes/annex-e (Accessed June 6, 2020).
- 149. Public Health England. (2020). COVID-19: investigation and clinical management of possible cases of novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) infection. Published: January 10, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/wuhan-novel-coronavirusinitial-investigation-of-possible-cases/investigation-and-initial-clinical-management-ofpossible-cases-of-wuhan-novel-coronavirus-wn-cov-infection (Accessed May 29, 2020).</u>
- 150. Jeffrey B, Walters C E, Ainslie K E C, et al. (2020). Report 24 Anonymised & aggregated crowd level mobility data from mobile phones suggests initial compliance with COVID19 social distancing interventions was high & geographically consistent across UK. Published: May 29, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.imperial.ac.uk/mrc-global-infectious-disease-analysis/covid-19/report-24-uk-mobility/</u> (Accessed September 6, 2020).
- Wright, L., Steptoe, A., & Fancourt, D. (2020). What predicts adherence to COVID-19 government guidelines? Longitudinal analyses of 51,000 UK adults. *MedRxiv*, 2020.10.19.20215376. <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.10.19.20215376</u>

- 152. Busby M and Gidda M. (2020). BAME people fined more than white population under coronavirus laws. Published: May 26, 2020. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/may/26/bame-people-fined-more-than-white-population-under-coronavirus-laws (Accessed June 9, 2020).
- 153. Understanding Society. (2020). BAME communities better at reducing neighbourhood communication during lockdown. Understanding Society: The UK Household Longitudinal Study. Published: August 21, 2020. Available at: https://www.understandingsociety.ac.uk/2020/08/21/bame-communities-better-at-reducing-neighbourhood-communication-during-lockdown (Accessed September 17, 2020).
- 154. Department for Education (2020). Staying Alert and Staying Safe (Social Distancing). Last Updated June 4, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/actions-for-educational-and-childcaresettings-to-prepare-for-wider-opening-from-1-june-2020/actions-for-education-andchildcare-settings-to-prepare-for-wider-opening-from-1-june-2020#next-steps (Accessed June 7, 2020).</u>
- 155. Department for Education. (2020). Addendum: recording attendance in relation to coronavirus (COVID-19) during the 2020 to 2021 academic year. Published: September 1, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/school-attendance/addendum-recording-attendance-in-relation-to-coronavirus-covid-19-during-the-2020-to-2021-academic-year</u>
- 156. HM Revenue & Customs. (2020). Get a discount with the Eat Out to Help Out Scheme. Published: July 15, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/get-a-discount-with-the-eat-out-to-help-out-scheme</u> (Accessed September 20, 2020).
- 157. Phillips T. (2020). Eat Out to Help Out: crowded restaurants may have driven UK coronavirus spike new findings. Published: September 10, 2020. Available at: <u>https://theconversation.com/eat-out-to-help-out-crowded-restaurants-may-have-driven-uk-coronavirus-spike-new-findings-145945</u> (Accessed September 20, 2020).
- 158. SAGE. (2020). Thirty-second SAGE meeting on COVID-19, 1 May 2020. Published May 1, 2020. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachm https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachm https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachm https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachm ent data/file/940942/S0402 Thirty second SAGE meeting on COVID-19.pdf
- 159. Pollock, A. (2020, July 31). Thanks to outsourcing, England's test and trace system is in chaos. BBC. Available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/jul/31/outsourcing-england-test-trace-nhs-private</u>
- 160. BBC. (2020, August 9). Coronavirus: Fix contact tracing or shut pubs, Mayor Andy Burnham says. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-manchester-53714874</u>
- 161. BBC. (2020, August 10). Coronavirus: Contact tracers to be reduced by 6,000 in England. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/health-53723398</u>
- 162. Schraer, R. (2020, September 8). Coronavirus: Government apologises over tests shortage. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/health-54072479</u>

- 163. BBC. (2020, September 20) PM should apolgise for testing 'collapse', says Starmar. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-54225281</u>
- 164. Department of Health and Social Care. (2020, September 27) Press Release: NHS COVID-19 app has been downloaded over 10 million times. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/nhs-covid-19-app-has-been-downloaded-over-10-million-times</u>
- 165. SAGE. (2020). Summary of the effectiveness and harms of different non-pharmaceutical interventions, 21 September 2020. Published: Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/summary-of-the-effectiveness-and-harms-of-different-non-pharmaceutical-interventions-16-september-2020
- BMA. (2020). BMA survey 14 September 2020. Published: September 14, 2020. Available at: https://www.bma.org.uk/media/3233/bma_second_peak_survey_england_september_2020.pdf
- 167. Cabinet Office. (2020). Coronavirus (COVID-19): What has changed 22 September. Published: September 22, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/coronavirus-covid-19-what-has-changed-22-september</u>
- 168. Boris, J. (2020, September 22). PM Commons statement on coronavirus: 22 September 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pm-commons-statement-on-coronavirus-22-september-2020</u>
- Prime Minister's Office. (2020). Prime Minister's statement on coronavirus (COVID-19): 31 October 2020. Published: October 31, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/prime-ministers-statement-on-coronavirus-covid-19-31-october-2020</u>
- 170. HM Revenue & Customs. (2020). Check if your employer can use the Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme. Published: March 26, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/check-if-you-could-be-covered-by-the-coronavirus-job-retention-scheme</u> (Accessed September 2, 2020).
- 171. HM Revenue & Customs. (2020). Check if you can claim a grant through the Self-Employment Income Support Scheme. Published: March 26, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/claim-a-grant-through-the-coronavirus-covid-19-selfemployment-income-support-scheme</u> (Accessed September 2, 2020).
- 172. BBC. (2020). COVID: Greater Manchester given £60m support package. Published: October 21, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-manchester-54628770</u>
- 173. UK Government. (2020). Coronavirus (COVID-19) Business Support. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/coronavirus/business-support</u> (Accessed July 8, 2020).
- 174. Ministry of Housing, Communities, & Local Government. (2020). Guidance for landlords and tenants. Updated: September 21, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/covid-19-and-renting-guidance-forlandlords-tenants-and-local-authorities/coronavirus-covid-19-guidance-for-landlordsand-tenants</u>

175. HM Treasury. (2020). Chancellor announces additional support to protect businesses. Published: March 17, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/chancellor-announces-additional-support-to-protect-businesses</u> (Accessed September 21, 2020).

Specific Populations

- 176. Elwell-Sutton T, Deeny S, and Stafford M. (2020). Emerging findings on the impact of COVID-19 on black and minority ethnic people. Published: May 20, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.health.org.uk/news-and-comment/charts-and-infographics/emerging-findings-on-the-impact-of-covid-19-on-black-and-min?gclid=Cj0KCQiAy579BRCPARIsAB6QoIZpx7Yeoez_HKdRdgzJnVMVBrVf2xDS1a80h9Z S_QLwKNWTjDsPU4waAlUUEALw_wcB (Accessed September 27, 2020).</u>
- 177. White C and Nafilyan V. (2020). Coronavirus (COVID-19) related deaths by ethnic group, England and Wales: 2 March 2020 to April 2020. Published: May 7, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/d</u> <u>eaths/articles/coronavirusrelateddeathsbyethnicgroupenglandandwales/2march2020to</u> <u>10april2020?hootPostID=b229db5cd884a4f73d5bd4fadcd8959b</u> (Accessed September 27, 2020).
- 178. Public Health England. (2020). Disparities in the risk and outcomes of COVID-19. Published: June 2, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/covid-19-review-of-disparities-in-risks-and-outcomes?utm_source=2e046dd4-5550-4042-b5a7-372873716a2a&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=govuk-notifications&utm_content=immediate (Accessed October 19, 2020).</u>
- 179. Public Health England. (2020). Beyond the data: Understanding the impact of COVID-19 on BAME groups. Published: June 16, 2020. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachm ent data/file/892376/COVID stakeholder engagement synthesis beyond the data.pd f (Accessed September 28, 2020).
- 180. White C and Zyoubkhani D. (2020). Updating ethnic contrasts in deaths involving the coronavirus (COVID-19), England and Wales: deaths occurring 2 March to 28 July 2020. Published: October 16, 2020. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/d eaths/articles/updatingethniccontrastsindeathsinvolvingthecoronaviruscovid19england https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/d https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/d https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/d andwales/deathsoccurring2marchto28july2020#main-points (Accessed October 19, 2020).
- 181. Rimmer, A. (2020). Covid-19: Two thirds of healthcare workers who have died were from ethnic minorities. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m1621
- 182. Public Health England. (2020). National COVID-19 surveillance reports. Updated: September 4, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-covid-19-surveillance-reports</u> (Accessed September 9, 2020).
- 183.Office of National Statistics. (2020). Deaths registered weekly in England and Wales, provisional: week ending 4September. Published: September 15, 2020. Available at:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/d eaths/bulletins/deathsregisteredweeklyinenglandandwalesprovisional/weekending21au gust2020#deaths-registered-by-place-of-occurrence (Accessed September 16, 2020).

- 184. Booth R. (2020). "Data on Covid care home deaths kept secret to 'protect commercial interests.' Published: August 27, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/aug/27/data-covid-care-home-deaths-kept-</u> secret-protect-commercial-interests (Accessed September 15, 2020).
- 185. Caul, S. (2020). Deaths involving COVID-19 by local area and socioeconomic deprivation: deaths occurring between 1 March and 31 July 2020. Office of National Statistics. Published: August 28, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/bulletins/deathsinvolvingcovid19bylocalareasanddeprivation/deathsoccurringbetween1marchand31july2020</u> (Accessed September 11, 2020).
- 186. Stafford M and Deeny S. (2020). (2020). Inequalities and deaths involving COVID-19. The Health Foundation. Published: May 21, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.health.org.uk/news-and-comment/blogs/inequalities-and-deaths-</u> involving-covid-19 (Accessed September 11, 2020).

Discussion

- 187. Public Health England. (2020). PHE data series on deaths in people with COVID-19: technical summary - 23 June update. Published: June 23, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/phe-data-series-on-deaths-in-people-with-covid-19-technical-summary</u> (Accessed October 7, 2020).
- 188. Public Health England. (2020). PHE data series on deaths in people with COVID-19: technical summary - 12 August update. Published: August 12, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/phe-data-series-on-deaths-in-people-with-covid-19-technical-summary</u> (Accessed October 7, 2020).
- 189. Public Health England. (2020). National flu and COVID-19 surveillance report: 5 November 2020. Published: November 6, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/national-flu-and-covid-19-surveillance-reports</u> (Accessed November 6, 2020).
- 190. Office of National Statistics. (2020). COVID-19 Schools Infection Survey (SIS). Available at:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/surveys/informationforhouseholdsandindividuals/householdan dindividualsurveys/covid19schoolsinfectionsurveysis#about-the-study (Accessed November 6, 2020).

- Richardson H. (2020). One-in-20 pupils at home with lockdown-related issues. BBC. Published: September 20, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/education-54209165</u> (Accessed November 1, 2020).
- Coughlan S. (2020). Quadrupling in schools sending pupils home in Covid cases. BBC. Published: September 22, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/education-54250805</u> (Accessed November 1, 2020).
- 193. Mahase, E. (2020). Covid-19: What have we learnt about the new variant in the UK?. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m4944

- 194. HM Revenue & Customs. (2020). Check if you can claim the Job Support Scheme. Published: October 30, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/check-if-you-can-claim-the-job-support-scheme</u> (Accessed November 1, 2020).
- 195. HM Treasury. (2020). Government increases support for self-employed across the UK. Published: November 2, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/government-increases-support-for-self-employed-across-the-uk</u> (Accessed November 2, 2020).
- 196. Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy. (2020). Local Restrictions Support Grants (LRSG) and Additional Restrictions Grant (ARG): guidance for local authorities. Published: November 3, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/local-restrictions-support-grants-lrsgand-additional-restrictions-grant-arg-guidance-for-local-authorities</u> (Accessed November 3, 2020).
- 197. Woodcock A. (2020). Britain on brink of no-deal Brexit as Boris John prepares for makeor-break talks with EU chief. Published: December 6, 2020. Available at: <u>https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/brexit-no-deal-boris-johnson-ursulavon-der-leyen-b1767079.html</u>
- 198. Cabinet Office. (2019). No-Deal Readiness Report. Updated: October 14, 2019. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/no-deal-readiness-report</u>
- 199. Holmes J, Baird B, and McKenna H. (2019). Brexit: the implications for health and social care. Updated: October 31, 2019. Available at: <u>https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/publications/articles/brexit-implications-health-social-care</u>
- 200. Iacobucci, G. (2019). No deal Brexit will have a "catastrophic" impact on the NHS, BMA warns. *BMJ: British Medical Journal (Online)*, *366*. doi: https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.I534
- 201. Northern Ireland Office. (1998). The Belfast Agreement. Published: April 10, 1998. Available at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-belfast-agreement</u>.